	[image: image1.wmf] 


	
	Air Pollution Control Board

Greg Cox
District 1

Dianne Jacob
District 2

Pam Slater-Price
District 3

Ron Roberts
District 4

Bill Horn
District 5


Ms. Catherine Witherspoon
- 4 -
January 24, 2007


January 24, 2007
Ms. Catherine Witherspoon

Executive Officer

California Air Resources Board

1001 "I" Street
P.O. Box 2815

Sacramento, CA  95812 
Dear Ms. Witherspoon:
COMMENTS ON THE PROPOSED 

AIRBORNE TOXIC CONTROL MEASURE FOR EMISSIONS OF 

PERCHLOROETHYLENE FROM DRY CLEANING OPERATIONS
The San Diego County Air Pollution Control District (District) appreciates the opportunity to formally comment on the proposed Airborne Toxic Control Measure (ATCM) for Emissions of Perchloroethylene from Dry Cleaning Operations.  This regulation provides important environmental benefits by controlling emissions of perchloroethylene, which is a potential human carcinogen.  The District supports the rule’s goal and the work the Air Resources Board (ARB) staff has done to modify this regulation.  The District is providing the following comments to help improve the proposed ATCM.  These reiterate comments previously provided verbally and electronically to ARB staff.
Reporting Requirements and Frequency
Subsection 93109(k) requires that all dry cleaners subject to the regulation submit an annual report of specified items for each calendar year to the local air district at a time specified by the district.  The District objects to these reporting requirements as unnecessarily burdensome for the approximately 4,000 facilities and the air districts and for providing no corresponding air-quality benefit or enhancement of ongoing compliance.  Moreover, this significant burden seems unjustified by the purpose stated in the Initial Statement of Reasons—to support oversight of AB 998 implementation.
Most of the information contained in the proposed annual report—operator training, solvent purchases, and pounds of material cleaned—has little or no direct relation to ongoing 
enforcement of the regulation.  This information is reviewed during a facility’s annual inspection by District staff.
The District is further concerned that facility failures to submit annual reports will lead to issuance of numerous notices of violations with no corresponding air-quality benefit.  Most of the facilities subject to this regulation are small businesses and do not have environmental staff to ensure such paperwork requirements are met.  When reports are required to be submitted annually by small facilities, there is a significant level of noncompliance.  
The District recommends deleting entirely the annual reporting requirements of the ATCM.  At most, reports should be required only once and updated, only as determined necessary, through the AB 2588 program.
Quantitative Annual Leak Check 
Subsection 93109(i)(3)(B) requires a quantitative leak check to verify the presence or absence of perchloroethylene (Perc) vapor leaks once per calendar year at each facility.  The ATCM defines a vapor leak as one exceeding 50 ppmv of Perc.  The current ATCM requires a dry cleaning business to do weekly vapor leak checks and allows a halogenated hydrocarbon detector to be used, which provides a qualitative but not a quantitative reading.  Most Perc dry cleaning businesses own one of these halogenated hydrocarbon detectors.  When used properly, these halogenated hydrocarbon detectors do an effective job of identifying the location of Perc vapor leaks.
This proposed change will require businesses to either buy a piece of equipment capable of performing the annual quantitative leak check, hire someone to do it, or rely on the District to perform a quantitative leak check during a compliance inspection at their business.  The District is not aware of any dry cleaners in San Diego County who currently own equipment capable of performing a quantitative leak check, nor is the District aware of any contractor or organization capable of performing this service in San Diego County.  There is no longer a San Diego County Dry Cleaners Association.  The District owns a limited number of detectors capable of performing this quantitative leak check, but does not have a lending program for making this equipment available to dry cleaners.  Therefore, as a practical matter, nearly all dry cleaners will rely on the District inspection to satisfy the ATCM.  Although the District’s goal is to perform an annual inspection at all dry cleaning businesses, occasionally inspections are delayed due to staffing levels.  If a District inspection is delayed and does not occur within a calendar year, the business is in a position of violating the ATCM.  This is beyond the reasonable control of the business and eliminates this as a compliance option.
Appendix E of the “Staff Report: Initial Statement of Reasons for the Proposed Amendments to the Control Measure for Perchloroethylene Dry Cleaning Operations and Adoption of Requirements for Manufacturers and Distributors of Perchlororethylene” estimates the cost for performing this quantitative leak check to be $30 per year. This includes $20 for labor and $10 for the detector.  The District believes this cost is a gross underestimation of the true costs a business will incur in order to perform this quantitative leak check, because many facilities may 
need to purchase the detector.  In addition, proposed subsection (i)(3)(B) requires this quantitative leak check be performed “with less than ten (10) percent uncertainty at 50 ppmv of Perc.”  This will require periodic calibration of any device performing a quantitative leak check.  No cost for this calibration has been included in the staff report. Based on District experience, the cost of a new detector is approximately $5,000 with annual calibration and maintenance cost of a few hundred dollars.  
Given that a significant number of dry cleaning businesses will have to replace their Perc machines by July 1, 2010, under the proposed provisions of this ATCM, it makes little sense financially to require a business to purchase a piece of equipment that will be unneeded in just over three years, and which is only required to be used once a year.  The added benefit of an annual quantitative leak check is minimal compared to the already required reliable weekly leak inspections.  Between now and the date a business will have to replace their machine, they should be allowed to continue conducting a weekly check using a halogenated hydrocarbon detector, just as they have done for the last dozen years.
The District recommends that subsection (i)(B)(3) be deleted from the proposed changes to the ATCM.
Violations
Subsections 93109(m), 93109.1(c) and 93109.2(d), which state information about penalties for violations of the ATCM, should be deleted from the revisions to the ATCM.  The penalty provisions of the Health and Safety Code are complex and lengthy, and an attempt to summarize the potential penalties may give the public misleading information, and in the worst case might create arguments by a defendant that the ATCM has the effect of precluding application of some penalties.  In some cases, penalty provisions in the Business & Professions Code may also be applicable to a violator, so references to penalties must be made only with great care.  In addition, if penalties are mentioned at all, the possibility of criminal penalties must be included, since the statutes give authority to criminal prosecutors that the ATCM must not interfere with.  The failure to mention the possibility of criminal penalties might preclude criminal enforcement.

 

It also seems inappropriate to state a potential penalty maximum that is lower than the worst-case maximum, even with the precautionary "including but not limited to" language.  The proposals in subsections 93109.1(c) and 93109.2(d) are a particular concern because they state a maximum penalty of $35,000 under Health and Safety Code section 42402.4 (for falsifying documents)—but, significantly, the manufacturers and distributors may be subject to $10,000 penalties per day of violation under section 42402 for failing to keep records or reports.  

 

The District recommends that these penalty provisions be removed in their entirety from the revisions.  If these sections are not entirely deleted, at a minimum, the subsections need to be corrected to include reference to criminal violations.  The District also strongly urges that simple 
"examples" of maximum penalty amounts should also be removed because such examples may be misleading or may create unintended issues in an enforcement action.  
If you have any questions concerning these comments, please contact me at (858) 586-2715 or Steven Moore at (858) 586-2750.
Sincerely,


THOMAS WEEKS, Chief, Engineering Division
Air Pollution Control District
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